
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

JUNE 6, 2016 
 

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:31 PM in the Township 
Building by Chairman Conklin with the pledge of allegiance.  A quorum of Supervisors was 
declared. 
 
John Conklin  - Chairman 
Scott Boorse  - Vice-Chairman 
Mike Shiring  - Supervisor 
 
Supervisor Shiring moved to approve the May 2, 2016 minutes as written.  Chairman Conklin 
seconded the motion and the minutes were unanimously approved. 
 
Vice-Chairman Boorse moved to approve the bills submitted for payment.  General Fund bills 
totaled $60,165.82.  Sewer Fund bills totaled $41,167.58.  Supervisor Shiring seconded the 
motion and the bills were unanimously approved. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
The Commonwealth of PA Sunshine Law Act 93 (as amended in 1998) requires public comment 
to be held before official action is taken.  There was no public comment. 
 
ROAD PROGRAM UPDATE 
Dave Rathbun, Roadmaster, informed the Board that there were two more inlet failures in the 
Knolls of Birmingham, one behind a berm off of Crescent Drive and one off of Knolls Road.  
The Township has received a proposal from Page Excavating for $3,155.00 for the repairs. 
 
Supervisor Shiring questioned why the Township was repairing inlets in the open space of 
developments?  Mr. Rathbun explained that the Township has always accepted responsibility for 
maintaining storm sewer pipes that drain water from public rights-of-ways to the point of 
discharge from the pipe. Often, a storm sewer will turn and exits the right-of-way and runs 
through adjoining lands, typically an easement.  The easement gives the Township the legal 
right, but not the obligation, to maintain the storm sewer but the ownership of the pipe would be 
with the landowner.  Once the storm runoff leaves the pipe, the Township no longer assumes 
responsibility.   
 
Vice-Chairman Boorse noted that if the pipe is clearly in open space that some Townships draw 
the line on repairs at the edge of the right-of-way and do not do repairs in easements.  However, 
since there is an open hole at the inlet and there is clearly a health and safety issue, he would be 
in favor of approving the work by the Township.  However, the Township needs to look at what 
other townships do in this area. 
 
Supervisor Shiring agreed if there is precedent to do this work in the Township that he would be 
in favor of approving the proposal this time but that he may not vote favorably in the future. 
 



 
The Board agreed that this is a policy that should be reviewed.   
 
Chairman Conklin moved to approve the $3,155.00 expenditure to Page Excavating for the inlet 
repairs.  Supervisor Shiring seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
 
Mr. Rathbun informed the Board that there is a sink hole on Yorkshire Way that needs to be 
patched.  Also, he and the Township Engineer, Jim Hatfield, will be meeting with Asphalt 
Paving Systems on Wednesday, June 8th at 10 AM to discuss the slurry seal and tar and chip 
work that is expected to start later this month.  The contractor will notify the residents of the start 
date for the planned work.  This work will complete the road program. 
 
ZONING HEARING BOARD APPLICATIONS 
The Zoning Hearing Board will be meeting on Wednesday, June 22 starting at 5 PM to consider 
two applications. 
VARRIALE/631 GENERAL WEEDON DRIVE 
Antimo Varriale, 631 General Weedon Drive, has applied for a variance from the maximum 
impervious coverage requirement in Section 122-24.C. and a variance from the minimum green 
space requirement of Section 122-24.I of the Township Code to allow the addition of 318 square 
feet of impervious coverage from the construction of a garage addition to the house. 
 
Chairman Conklin noted that there was already a lot of impervious coverage on the property.  
Mr. Varriale said that a lot of it was from the pool pavers.  Supervisor Shiring moved to take a 
non-position on the application and to defer to the expertise of the Zoning Hearing Board.  Vice-
Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
 
MILLER/1060 WEST STREET ROAD 
William Miller, 1060 West Street Road, has applied for a variance from the front yard setback 
requirement in Section 122-19.D.G of the Township Code for a porch addition on the existing 
house. 
 
Mr. Miller informed the Board that he wants to push the existing porch out another two to three 
feet.  The house is right along Rt. 926 so the porch will increase the non-conformity of the 
structure according to Supervisor Shiring.  Chairman Conklin moved to take a non-position on 
the application and to defer to the expertise of the Zoning Hearing Board.  Vice-Chairman 
Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
 
AUSTIN/1140 DORSET DRIVE/SEWER AGREEMENT 
James & Judith Austin, 1140 Dorset Drive in Spring Meadows, have proposed to correct a 
failing on-lot sewage system with the installation of an ecoflo coco filter treatment sewer 
replacement system and at grade absorption area for their property.  As was done with drip 
irrigation systems installed on properties in the township, an installation and maintenance 
agreement for the system needs to be entered into between the township and the property owners 
to ensure the on-going maintenance of the system. 
 



Chairman Conklin moved to enter into the installation and maintenance agreement for the sewer 
replacement system for the Austins as prepared by Solicitor Camp.  Supervisor Shiring seconded 
the motion which was unanimously approved. 
 
SEWER PLANT RENT 
Sewer Administrator Bill Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that the sewer plant has undergone 
the state mandated nitrogen removal upgrade project.  During the project it was found that the 
last twenty-six years of sludge has taken its toll on the tanks and unexpected repairs and 
maintenance were done to the plant during the project.  The cost of the project and the 
maintenance repairs to date is $770,948.08. (C&H Industrial - $425,028.48; Evoqua - 
$157,000.00; AECOM/URS - $125,723.55 and the balance to the operator, M&B 
Environmental, and the Township Solicitor, Kristin Camp with Buckley, Brion, et al). Mr. 
Kirkpatrick stated that about $550,000.00 was spent on the nitrogen removal upgrade project.  
Mr. Kirkpatrick recommended an $8.00/quarter/edu increase in the sewer rent, which will result 
in a 5.5% increase in the rate, which continues to be 20+% lower than surrounding townships.  
The increase will also help replenish the capital reserve fund which has been depleted. 
 
Chairman Conklin thanked Mr. Kirkpatrick for doing such fine work on sewer matters for the 
Township.  He noted that the plant is funded by the 400 users that are serviced by the plant.  He 
commented that $225,000. needed to be used on repairs to the plant but that the remaining 
$550,000., which was used for the nitrogen removal upgrade project, is a shameful use of the 
money of these 400 users as the end result of the upgrade will not have a noticeable or significant 
effect on the environment. 
 
Supervisor Shiring moved to increase the sewer rent from $145./edu/quarter to $153./edu/quarter 
effective July 1, 2016.  Chairman Conklin seconded the motion which was unanimously 
approved.  As the sewer rent is billed for the prior quarter the rate increase will be reflected on 
the October 1st billing. 
 
POLICE REPORT 
Chief Nelling reported for the month of May.  There were 1,100 incidents for the month 
including 16 criminal arrests, six of which were DUI’s.  There were 7,185 patrol miles logged on 
the vehicles during the month.  Items were stolen out of two unlocked vehicles, one in Spring 
Meadows and one in Radley Run. 
 
Police Commissioner Scott Boorse read a thank you letter from residents of Thornbury 
Township for the services of Officer Kevin Urbany in recovering their stolen vehicle.  He noted 
that these letters are typical of ones received for the very good job the Birmingham Officers do 
on assistance. 
 
AUTHORIZE ADVERTISING FOR CPA FOR 2016 AUDIT 
The Township is in receipt of an engagement letter for the 2016 audit from BBD, LLP for 
$5,000.00.  There is no proposed increase to the rate for the audit.  BBD, LLP has performed the 
audit for the Township for the last two years. 
 



Supervisor Shiring moved to authorize advertising for the consideration at the July 11th meeting 
the appointment of the public accounting firm of BBD, LLP to perform the 2016 audit for 
$5,000.  Vice-Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 
 
EAST BRADFORD TOWNSHIP COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
The Township is in receipt of an update to the East Bradford Township Comprehensive Plan 
which was given to Planning Commission Member Nick DiMarino to review for the June 
Planning Commission (PC) meeting.  The Township has a forty-five day review period 
according to the Municipalities Planning Code. The Supervisors next meet on July 11th which 
will take the comment period past the forty-days.   
 
Chairman Conklin has reviewed the updated comprehensive plans from surrounding 
municipalities in the past.  He preferred to review this one as well and the Board agreed that they 
would prefer that the plan and the PC comments be reviewed by the Board rather than just 
having the PC comments forwarded to East Bradford Township.  Sect./Treas. Nelling will notify 
East Bradford Township that the review comments will be forwarded after the July 11th Board 
meeting. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:03 PM. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Quina Nelling 
Secretary/Treasurer 
 
 














